
      April 7, 2018 
      Asian American Civic Engagement Alliance   
      Asian Americans For Equal Rights  
      Chinese Americans of Lexington (CALex) 
      Chinese American Association of Andovers 
      Chinese American Network of Winchester  

Honorable Speaker Paul Ryan 
1233 Longworth HOB 
Washington, D.C. 20515 
 

Subject: Census 2020 Race Box – Why Asian Americans Are Treated Differently?  

Dear Honorable Speaker Ryan, 

We, a coalition of Asian American grassroot organizations, are writing to express our 

tremedous concerns with the race box in the proposed Census 2020 form currently in front of 

the congress and ask for your help so Asian Americans can be treated the same as other races.  

 

Asian Americans are 

treated differently than 

White, African 

Americans and 

American Indians.  

Why???  



 

Our request is simple: just make the box for Asian Americans the same as other races. 

  

Singling out Asian Americans in the Census brings back painful memories of 60 years of 
the Chinese Exclusion Act and the internment of Japanese Americans during World War II. It 
violates the Equal Protection Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment and the Civil Rights Act of 
1964, enforcing the harmful stereotype that Asian Americans are perpetual foreigners. Please 
see Exhibit A for detail.  

 
The Census Bureau almost got it right in a 2017 draft (see Exhibit B). Unfortunately, it 

was reversed in the version eventually submitted to the congress.  
 

The current format is offensive to many Asian Americans, which will result in low 

response rate, missing data and higher cost if the census workers have to go door to door.  

Your attention is most appreciated. Please feel free to contact us at xxx-xxx-xxxx (cell),  

yuan.li@asianamericans4equalrights.org, or write to: Name, Address. 

      Most Sincerely, 

      Asian American Civic Engagement Alliance   
      Asian Americans For Equal Rights  
      Chinese American Association of Andovers 
      Chinese Americans of Lexington (CALex) 
      Chinese American Network of Winchester 

  

mailto:yuan.li@asianamericans4equalrights.org


 

 

Exhibit A: The Dangers of Census 2020 Race Box Singling out Asians 

1. It continues the legacy of the Chinese/Asian Exclusion Act. The Census first 

implemented a box for Chinese in 1870, coinciding with the Burlingame Treaty of 1868, 

which eventually led to the Chinese Exclusion Act of 1982.  Persons of East and Southeast 

Asian descent were first all called “Chinese,” irrespective of whether they actually came from 

the Imperial China or not. In later censuses, ethnicities based on country of origin such as 

Japanese (1890), Filipino (1930), and Korean (1930) were added, with each new category 

serving a political purpose or used as a tool to practice exclusion. It is time to end this hurtful 

legacy.  

 2. It enforces the stereotype of Asian Americans as perpetual foreigners. 

Asians are often considered less American than Black, White, and Native Americans. But we 

ARE Americans first and foremost, not Chinese, Vietnamese or Korean. Asian Americans 

are every bit as American as everyone else. We have to stop this stereotype rather than 

enforcing it. 

3. It casts the smaller AAPI communities as the “other.” The current census 

question alienates AAPI community members who do not belong to one of the nine largest 

groups, implying that some ethnicities are not as important as others. If you are a Cambodian 

American, a box that says “Asian American” gives you the confidence that you are part of the 

AAPI community. 

 4. It hinders self-expression of ethnic and cultural identity.  In the current system, 

the free text box for other races allows for self-expression of ethnic and cultural identity. For 

example, white people can write in Russian Jewish, South European, or Middle Eastern. 

However, the AAPI community does not have the luxury. If you are a Vietnamese American of 

Chinese ancestry, which box would you check? What if you have a Korean American mother 

and a Japanese American father? We need a box that says “Asian American” for people to 

confidently check.  

5. It insults the intelligence of Asian Americans. The current format seems to suggest 

that without the extra boxes as guidance, Asian people will not know how to answer the question 

properly. In fact, some scholars already have expressed concerns that some respondents may 

click Asian and skip the print details section. However, this assumption is particularly troubling 

and racist – why is it a concern for Asian Americans only but not the other races? If other racial 

groups know how to click a box then print, Asians know as well.   

  



 

 

Exhibit B: Census Bureau Almost Got It Right in 2017 

In this 2017 draft, the Census Bureau treated Asian Americans the same as other races, which 

was the right thing to do.  

  
 

 

 


